 SAN JUAN ISLANDS CONSERVATION DISTRICT 
Regular Monthly Meeting of the Board of Supervisors
June 23, 2023

Location: at 530 Guard St., Friday Harbor, WA 98250, and via Zoom

In Attendance  
Supervisors: Vicki Heater, Lynn Bahrych, David Bill, 
Carson Sprenger (absent), Claire Crawbuck (absent)

Associates: James Skoog, Thom Pence (absent)  
 
Staff: Paul Andersson, Tony Fyrqvist, Pauline Chiquet, Laura Pitts, Kai Hoffman-Krull

[bookmark: _Hlk104459291]Partners:  Jean Fike, WSCC Puget Sound Regional Manager (absent); Alan Chapman, WACD NW Region Representative; Robin Buckingham, NRCS    
 
Public:  None in attendance

MEETING SUMMARY – Final

Vicki Heater convened the regular meeting held in person and via Zoom at 8:30am.  
Welcome and Introductions

1. Agenda Approval:  
The agenda was approved by consensus without any changes.

2. May 25th 2023 Regular Meeting Minutes Approval:  
David made a motion to approve the 5/25/23 regular meeting minutes.  The motion was seconded by Lynn. The minutes were approved without discussion or changes.

3. Financial Officers Report – May 2023 Financials:
The “SJICD Financial Summary Report” was introduced in the 5/25/23 Board meeting and recaps the financials of the District.  

The Financial Manager emphasized the most important item of the balance sheet as being: 
· The Un-Invoiced Receivables of $77,075.08 as of 6/21/23.   These are related to the following costs which will be invoiced to Commission Grant 23-03-SRF in July.  Of this total $43,220.65 have already been paid from the District Operating account, while $29,069.38 are for work billed by ICC to the District, thus no payment was generated.
· The total projected final invoice amount under SRF will include the $88,009 remaining in project funding increasing the operating account balance.
· A transfer has not been made to the reserve account as the District is evaluating the possibility to acquire office space and the down payment would preferably be sourced from operating funds instead of the reserve account.
· The District has also been able to manage cost share funding while retaining sufficient balances in the account.

Other items of significance included.
· A brief mention was made of the $29,932.55 assessment received in May due to the collection cycle and the check for $18,500.00 deposited back into the operating account as the van the District contemplated for purchase was not deemed suitable.
· The payroll cost of $68,423.98 was mentioned as it was higher than during the previous month due to hiring of 3 additional staff members.

Lynn made a motion to approve the financial documents containing:
· The Balance Sheet
· Statement of Revenues and Expenses 
· Credit Card Details
· Bank Reconciliation
· Adjusting Journal Entries
· Payroll

David seconded the motion which carried.

The Grant Tracking Report was displayed as it clearly demonstrated the end of the biennium and the 6/30/23 maturity dates of Commission and DNR grants.

During conversation about the Grant Pipeline Report the following items were noted:
· Having multiple staff members working on grant applications strengthens the District’s funding position.
· The District is diversifying funding sources as demonstrated by the Office of Superintendent of Public Education (OSPI) Outdoor Learning Grant Application for $70,000.
· Commission funding is increasing.




4. Old Business:
Office and property acquisition – updates on office lease and potential property purchase
Discussion entailed information about the “Letter of Interest” provided to Mike Thomas, San Juan County Manager, regarding the possible purchase of the former San Juan County Public Works building at 915 Spring St. in Friday Harbor.

We have not received a response back yet to the letter dated 6/7/23 and will be following up.   Additional follow up will include providing Mike a “prospectus” outlying potential partnerships with local, state, federal, tribal and private sector partners, who can be invited to share space in the building.   

Briefly discussed potential funding sources and the establishment of a “Conservation Campus” to solidify District presence on San Juan Islands.   In conjunction with funding sources it was also mentioned that on Monday June 26th Western Washington University Alumni Foundation has a fundraising event and has contacted approximately 5,000 individual, with the proceeds being directed to Islands Conservation Corps (ICC).

Discussion also covered:
· Potential tax consequences of rental income.
· Finding from other Districts or Commission how rental income could be construed.
· Possible establishment of the facility as its own entity separate from the District, or other ways to separate the financial and operational responsibilities. 

Current Office Lease – discussion of month-to-month lease terms
After examination of the lease by various staff members, and a member of the Board, the District has come to an agreement with the landlord to extend the lease on a month-to-month basis at $1,850/month.

The lease requires a 60-day notice to vacate.

5. New Business:
Northwest Indian College (NWIC) Memorandum of Understanding (MOU) – Motion to approve MOU with NWIC for Coast Salish Guarding program development (attached).   Staff presentation by Kai Hoffman-Krull.
· The MOU is required to allow transactions between San Juan Islands Conservation District (SJICD) and Northwest Indian College (NWIC).
· Work has already commenced on the development and implementation on an indigenous based corps program in conjunction with the Career Connect Grant, which is administered under Washington State Employment Security Department, and through the Lummi Guardians private/public partnership grant to the District.

Lynn made a motion to accept and sign the MOU.  David seconded the motion which was passed.

Discussion included ancestral homeland management by tribes and how to resolve the low participation level of indigenous people in the management in light of Coast Salish people having managed and cultivated the Islands for nearly 14,000 years.

This management issue will be addressed through forming cooperation between science and indigenous studies.   Course curriculum will be developed by NWIC through interaction with Lummi elders and documentation of the substantial knowledge base.    

The importance of tribal affiliations and developing personal relationships is considered crucial for a successful program.

It was mentioned that Canada has been a frontrunner in the field with its Indigenous Guardians Program. SJICD should identify other state and national working relationships between tribes and conservation districts to learn more about what is happening and how to best support this work. 

An objective of the Diversity, Equity and Inclusion (DEI) of the District is to cultivate tribal affiliations and develop personal relationships with tribes.  The District has an existing close relationship with Roylene Comes At Night whose knowledge will be beneficial with the forthcoming tribal engagement.

Cost Share program updates – Discussion of state and district policies and guidelines.   Staff presentation by Laura Pitts and Pauline Chiquet.  

Staff presented SJICDs Cost Share Assistance Program Policy which was last updated on 10/21/21. The State Conservation Commission is making several changes to their separate Cost Share policy which will be effective July 1, 2023 and puts guidelines on what SJICDs program can or cannot do. One significant WSCC policy update includes increasing the cost share limit from $50,000 per landowner per fiscal year to $100,000 per landowner per fiscal year. These and other changes will be further reviewed by SJICD staff in the WSCC Grant and Contract Policy and Procedure Manual when published.

District implemented projects (DIPs) were also briefly discussed – new WSCC policies will allow these projects to recoup their costs as they progress through implementation instead of in one lump sum upon completion, which will make it easier financially for many districts. 

Staff presented an updated excel-based Cost Share Ranking Tool that scores projects across 3 key areas:
1. Scale and Impact of Project
2. Resource concerns
3. Business (funding source, readiness, etc)

The objective of the improved scoring tool is to streamline the process, make it more equitable, provide more transparency, increase project throughput by SJICD staff, and improve communications with landowners. 

The tool was used for several recent projects which were reviewed, including a livestock crossing over a stream on Orcas Island.  

There was discussion about funding landowners with previous success in implementing projects, while avoiding projects with landowners whose previous projects did not result in desirable outcomes. Distribution of funding among a broad range of cooperators is deemed important.

Robin Buckingham from NRCS interjected that the accountability and maintenance of past projects over designated lifespans are critical factors in screening new applications for NRCS funding. If a project has not been maintained it would need to be brought  up to proper operating condition or the application is rejected.  

There was a question about application process for Cost Share, and about the outreach to the general community as perhaps many landowners might not be aware of the program.  Most Cost Share happens after a planning process has been completed and the landowner has a completed a Farm or Forest Management Plan. More communications are always desirable from SJICD related to its many programs, but putting out far reaching marketing materials has to be balanced with limited funding and staff resources. 

The district has a backlog for plans and historically has not been staffed to produce a large number of plans.  Currently there are 17 farms plans and roughly the same number of forest plans on the wait list. 

The Customer Relationship Management (CRM) Quickbase software tool was displayed to show better management of the Cost Share queue and project tracking through implementation. Cost Share projects and landowners are classified into one of four stages – Interested; In Development; Ready for Funding; Funded. 

It was discussed how the Board has substantial experience with the Cost Share Programs and will maintain a role in overseeing the distribution of funding through approval of the Cost Share Policy, but has stepped back and delegated to staff the approval of individual applications. The Board will continue to support staff and is ultimately accepting responsibility for the projects so would like to be involved in this process, but not necessarily needing to be the approval authority on every project.

The Policy Subcommittee will convene with Vicki, David and Lynn, plus staff, to allow board members to provide further feedback on the SJICD Cost Share Policy, project ranking process, application process, and communications and outreach to the community. 

6. Staff and Program Reports:
Staff and Program Reports – Document attached
· YCC is up and running with a full cast of Crew Leaders having been hired.
· Island Marble Butterfly – new eggs and larvae have been observed at several plots.
· Funding outlook for forestry and many other programs promising.

7. Subcommittees 
Forest Health Collaborative Subcommittee – meeting notes attached.

8. Upcoming Trainings/Webinars/Events:
Farm Tours of the San Juans:  SJI 9/22-24; Orcas 9/30-10/1; Lopez 10/6-10/8

Royles Comes at Night (NRCS), USDA visit to San Juan’s

Recap of Trainings/Webinars/Events –
· WADE, June 12-14 – Report attached from Lynn Bahrych.  
· The WADE Conference was one of the best attended and underscored by the younger generations concern for conservation and climate change.
· “Skeletons in our Forest” program was explained highlighting importance of standing dead trees.
· Discussed program to fund purchases of “at risk” working farms preserving the agricultural heritage.
· Discussed conversion of lawns to bird and pollinator habitats.   

Staff vacations in July – several staff members will be on vacation resulting in reduced coverage at District office.

9. [bookmark: _Hlk54193908]Idea Pot
Rural Development Grant funding for woody biomass
A project in Darrington has received funding to address excess woody biomass and may be relevant to SJICDs ongoing troubleshooting of this issue.

Ian McLelland, Forest Resilience Forester from Department of Natural Resources has stated that precommercial thinning around buildings can be funded up to 50% by DNR by completing a 1 page application with no bids are necessary if the work will be completed by the property owner.

The District could be increasing public awareness of the importance of water conservation, and discouraging the use of drinking water on lawns. Other districts have developed a postcard mailer specifically to address water conservation. However, it was also mentioned that the mailer should include other information about the activities and mission of the District.

More District outreach is encouraged.

10. Partner Reports:
Alan Chapman from WACD reported that the following subjects were discussed in the planning meeting:
· Plant Materials Center (PMC) surplus.
· Moving funds from reserve fund to the operating fund.
· Executive office funding.
· Hiring a new Director of Development and Education.
· Work Plan consisting of 2 priorities:
· Advocacy
· Legislative Engagement
· Annual dues to Districts will be $3,889 for the next year compared with $3,889 less $400 discount last year.
· Question was posed at WADE about how the record profits at PMC will be disbursed – the purpose of PMS is to support conservation districts.   It has generated funds for the reserve account which can be transferred to cover administrative expenses.
· 3 years ago the determination was made that every district should pay equal dues.

Robin Buckingham from NRCS mentioned:
· With only 2 applications funded it has been a light year in the San Juans for the Mount Vernon NRCS service center.
· Their total funding includes 13 projects.
· With additional funding provided by the Inflation Reduction Act (IRA) NRCS is looking for additional applications.
· 3 new staff members have been hired in Pacific Northwest to better distribute the workload.
· The National NRCS Chief made an appearance at the WADE Conference this year.

11. Public Comments:
None.  

12. Adjourn:
Meeting adjourned by Vicki Heater at 10:30am.

Next Regular Monthly Meeting:  Friday, July 28, 2023 from 8:30 am to 10:30 am. 
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